Minutes of the meeting of the CICA Housing Committee, Sunday April 11, 2010 at 4:30 at the Parish House.

CICA Housing Committee Members:  Donna Damon, representing the Selectmen, Mabel Doughty, Bob Earnest, Beth Hose, Ruth Slagle, Mary Terry, John Thaxter, John Wilson.
Others:  Leila Bisharat, Suhail Bisharat, Amos Doughty, Herb Maine, Mark Dyer, Diane Lukac, Leon Hamilton, Nathan Doughty, Tom Damon.
Mary Terry reported on her research on young people on an off the island who are interested in affordable housing on Chebeague

She contacted 15 people for individual interviews and interviewed ten.  She taped the interviews and took notes.  For the survey she collected names of 53 people from informants on Chebeague.  Three surveys were returned with bad addresses.  Ten people responded.  Some people interviewed were also in the survey, so the total number of people contacted was 17.
The cost of living is on Chebeague is a problem for these people.  The cost of housing is an issue.  So is the lack of adequate-paying jobs.  They have to cobble together a living out of several jobs.  They see the community as made up of older people and would like to have more of an age mix.  They see the problem as the bidding up of housing prices by demand among summer people.  This had surprised Mary.  Donna said this had been an issue since some people began to buy summer houses as a speculation in the 1980s.

She said that the interviewees had said that Chebeague should try to control the rising cost of living and promote the high quality of the school and of life on the island.

Their ideal housing would be starter homes.  They are not interested personally in duplexes, though they thought these might be need by “other” people.  Sternmen were mentioned, but also might be problematic.  Mary said she thought that it would matter what duplex apartments looked like – these are people mostly used to single family houses.  On the other hand, they did not like the idea of having shared walls with another household.  They didn’t like the idea of in-law apartments.

They did not understand the idea of owning a house but only leasing the land, either from the Town or a land trust.  Donna asked if she had asked them about silent second mortgages.  Mary said no.  Several people s aid that they wanted to own a house with no strings attached about whether it could be added to or how much it could be sold for.

John said that this suggested that people were seeing this housing as a way to help young people be upwardly mobile.  But the other issue is whether the housing should help people with very low incomes.

Suhail asked if she thinks she needs to do more research on the whole island.  John said that this research was intended to focus on the target clientele, not the whole island.  It was not designed to address housing issues of the elderly, for example.  

Leila said that at the public meeting two weeks ago there was public interest in rehab of foreclo0sed houses.  There has also been some interest in homesharing with the elderly.  In addition the elderly have home maintenance issues.  She has een talking with the Calders who are thinking about a housing issue now.   She also said that CICA has assume far too much about being able to work on the Curit property.  She read from the CICA memo to the Selectmen in January about an article that was proposed to be on the Town Meeting warrant.  Bob disagreed with Leila’s perception of the meeting.

Beth said that what Leila was referring to was the CICA proposal to the Selectmen last Fall.  CICA’s 2005 Housing Study had looked at the needs of everyone on the island, including the elderly.  After discussions with Pommy Hatfield about the difficulty of getting elderly people to sign up for a home maintenance program with PROP, CICA had decided to focus its efforts on younger people.  Bob said that this group is the most at-risk of moving away because of the difficulty of finding affordable housing.  This impacts the school.  The money the State is offering could not be used for things like home-sharing or maintenance.  John said he had been talking with Beth Wiles and Sally Ballard recently about working with the Commons on elderly housing issues.
Donna said that one of the reasons why there were not a lot of people in Mary’s study is that there are few young people on the island.  It would be very useful to do rehab, but it is very difficult to find out about foreclosed properties.  

Mark asked what is the central take-home message from Mary’s research.  She said that people under the age of 40 are struggling to stay here.  They have long-standing family ties and do not want to leave.  But they are at a stage in their lives where they are not in a stable pattern and they have to make decisions about where to live.  She said that in the personal interviews people were more flexible about how they talked about housing choices.  On the questionnaire they said they wanted single family house ownership, but in  person some said that they realized that other kinds of housing or rentals might be needed for some people.

Donna asked about rental versus ownership.  John said that what the respondents reflected was the mainstream American pattern – they want their own houses, with yards.  They might grudgingly accept duplexes, but such housing might not be attractive enough to keep people on Chebeague – the style and appearance does matter.

John Thaxter asked what would be the difference in cost between a house and a duplex – maybe 5-10 percent.  Common walls do save some money.

Someone asked how many of the respondents were really interested in housing on Chebeague now?  Mary said that of the 10 people she interviewed, seven were looking for housing.  Six wanted to own and one, to rent.  Beth said that they were fairly realistic about the possible cost of “affordable” housing on Chebeague.  Mary said they were more realistic than people she has interviewed on Peaks.  John said he was pleased with this realism.  Diane L. said she was skeptical about how realistic they were really being.
Leila asked whether Tom Damon was the only person who had tried to search for information on foreclosed houses.  Beth said she had asked Diane to do this.  Diane said it would take considerable searching.  We would have to be patient.  But this would help to “do it right” and provide the housing that island people want.

Tom Damon said that of 350 year-round residents 35 or 10 percent had been identified to be interviewed.  He thought all those people were “in need” of housing.

Someone asked about the incomes of the people on the written survey.  Mary said they were mostly moderate income people not poor people.  Bob said that the other side of the equation is to bring new people to the island – that is something we have to talk about.

Bob said that the bottom line of all this process is that any request to use the Curit property and apply for the State money  will have to go to Town Meeting.  If Town Meeting says “no” then we not only will not do it, we should not.  

Leon said he wants a survey of everyone on the island – what do they want for affordable housing.   The public doesn’t know anything about the CICA proposal.  CICA should not be going to the Selectmen on Wednesday before another public meeting – that is the wrong way around.  Everyone wants affordable housing, but not new houses on Town-owned land.  

John said that CICA had done a survey of the whole island earlier.  The purpose of Mary’s research was to find out more about the needs of young people.

Leila said that the work of the Comprehensive Planning Committee on land use has not yet been shared with the Town.  And even so, the Selectmen are sponsoring this proposal.
Beth said to Leon that ah could not be done without financial help from the town – families who have incomes of $50,000/ year can only afford houses that cost about $150,000 not the $300,000 that even inland houses cost in 2005.  They argued.  Leon left.

Suhail said he thought it would be better not to use the Town land, but to renovate existing houses.  John said that that may well be something that would be done, but it is only one piece of a proposal on affordable housing.  

Mark said that Leila was inaccurate that the Selectmen had authorized CICA to develop a proposal for Curit.  But Donna said that Leila was referring to the Selectmen’s approval last fall of the idea that CICA should explore developing the Curit land for affordable housing.  Mark was referring to the proposal made after the initial public meeting on March xxx to “sponsor” a public meeting (not a proposal) on affordable housing.  

Lila asked who CICA is that it should be making a proposal for affordable housing.  What has it done in the past?  Cumberland looked at the Curit parcel and said that developing it would be too expensive.  She is concerned about the tenor of the discourse.  We should discuss the options that there really are.  The island has limited land.  We need to think about the elderly and young together and involve both.

Bob said that there was not a problem about the tenor of the discourse.  Leila said that, in that case, there must have been a communication problem.  Bob said that CICA is trying to do the best it can to involve the public.  All CICA wants to do is to develop a proposal that the Town Meeting can decide on.  
Leila said to Donna that the Community needs to hear from the Selectmen.  Donna said that she was very surprised at this discussion.  The issue of working on foreclosed houses is a red herring because finding out about them will take so much time.  It is important to look at where the money for affordable housing can come from.  The Chebeague community is maxed out on donating money.  It is critical to have affordable housing to maintain the year-round community.  She does not want to see the island become a retirement community.  The process of getting the housing is a challenge, and we need to keep the focus on options that can be done practically in a reasonable period of time.

Nathan Doughty said he did not like the idea of making a subdivision out of the Curit land.  People had been very opposed to the Roy Hill Subdivision, and here an island organization is talking about doing the same thing.

Diane L said that everyone agrees on the need for affordable housing.  But a proposal to the Town Meeting is too specific – it will not have considered other options like rehab.  Every taxpayer on the island is an owner of the Curit land.  Should some people have more right to use that land than others?

Bob said that he respects what Diane, Leila and Suhail are saying.  CICA is only trying to develop a proposal.  Only Town Meeting can approve a proposal.  What can the State money be used for?

Leila said it is only because of the State money that Curit is being considered.  

Bob said that CICA is just trying to make a proposal to the whole Town in Town meeting.  But we do need money to do a project.
Leila asked whether when the proposal is made, it will have numbers in it about the costs of various elements?  Bob said that specific numbers would not be developed until CICA could get a State pre-construction loan.  But John and Bob have estimates of costs now.  

Bob said that this had been intended to be a working meeting to consider ideas for the Curit parcel that could be suggested as alternatives to the Selectmen.  The meeting has gone a long time without getting to that.  We should move on.

Leila said it would not be necessary to have a subdivision on Curit.  The project could be done with an apartment building that would look like a barn.  It might have public space on the first floor for working on things like boats and traps, with apartments on the second floor.  Bob said that Mary h ad found that people would  prefer to have houses.  Leila disagreed.  

Mark, Herb, Nathan, Mary Terry and several other people left.  John said that he was glad that the affordable housing  issue has gone public with the State money and the proposal to develop Curit.  This means that members of the public are getting involved.  Mabel said it is too bad that people don’t accept the need for affordable housing.
Beth got out the four drawings of alternative proposals for the Curit land.  Leila asked why there had to be a road to the conservation land.  A path would be better.  Donna said it is a long way down to the Land Trust piece.  Bob said that the road does not go beyond the affordable housing lot.  
Leila urged that her idea about a barn with apartments be included. The first floor could be used as boat-building space.  Donna asked whether the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities act would apply to such a development.
The discussion turned to the number of houses.  The various plans represent options from only two to as many as five or more.  Timing of construction is also an issue – a plan with more houses could be built slowly.  Ruth suggested showing houses that would be developed in the future as “shadows” – the impact of the picture would be different.
Donna said that when the lot line between the conservation parcel and the affordable housing parcel had been set, rather than dividing the parcel into two equal pieces, the conservation parcel got two extra acres to serve as more of a buffer to the stream and wetlands.  So more buffering does not need to be provided on the housing parcel.  

Donna said that CICA had met with Diane Lukac and that all of the proposals have a community open space lot at the north east side of the lot next to the pond on her property.  Diane said that she would like the development to have the minimum of impervious surface and the most greenery.  The more land there is that the public can use, the less controversial it would be.  

Bob made a proposal for having three houses on the south west side of the parcel.  The road would stay in the ROW.  The houses would face the road which is also the best prospect for solar gain.  If they were on standard 1.5 acre lots with 150 feet of frontage, which would not require contract zoning, there would be a buffer on the north west side of the parcel.  This would minimize the impact of development on the property.  

Mabel said that 5 houses is too many.  Donna agreed that 3-4 would be ok – people on Chebeague, especially with children need space.  People store traps and boats on their lots, they often have gardens.

Leila asked who would be the recipient of the State money – CICA or the Town.  Bob and John said they did not want CICA to be the recipient.  It does not have a structure for managing it.  

Beth asked what drawings she should make for the Selectmen.  Bob said draw the three houses along the road.  John suggested having a drawing with only two.  These could be put with the original drawing of a cul de sac with 5 houses, but we would say that the discussions have eliminated this option.  .  Beth said she would do one with Leila’s barn/apartments if she had a scale for the size of the building.  Bob said use a footprint of 1300 square feet – it would produce a building with 2600 square feet on two floors.  
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